
ANNUAL PARISH MEETING FOR THE PARISHES OF

BRANSFORD AND LEIGH

Minutes of the meeting held on Tuesday 6th May 2014 at 7.00pm at The Fold, Bransford
Present:



Parish Councillors:
John Sharp


Peter Hawkins



Graham Jones


Brian Porter




District Councillor David Hughes (part meeting)

CSO Martin Butcher (part meeting)
20 Parishioners and representatives of local organisations

On behalf of the Parish Council Mr Sharp welcomed everyone to the meeting.

1.  ELECTION OF A CHAIRMAN FOR THE MEETING

It was proposed by Graham Jones; seconded by Peter Hawkins and agreed by all that John Sharp should be elected Chairman for the meeting.

2.  APOLOGIES

Apologies were received from Stephen Seymour, Roger Husband, Martin Gloster, Mal Cooke, June Mason (WI), Bruce and Shirley Tasker, Paul Tuthill (County Cllr) and Wendy Kane
3.  MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD TUESDAY 12TH MARCH 2013
Having been previously circulated the minutes were approved and signed by the Chairman.

4.  MATTERS ARISING IN PREVIOUS MINUTES
Since most subjects would be covered under other items or reports there were none.

5.  REPORT OF LOCAL POLICING OFFICER

Martin Butcher CSO reported that the main change this year had been moving the response function away from Malvern to Ledbury or Evesham. Two officers cover the local area as part of a larger team, and grade 1 incidents will still get an immediate response – hence the service has been maintained despite financial cuts. Monthly crime figures will no longer be supplied, but can be obtained through neighbourhood watch.
In 2013/14 Leigh & Bransford once again enjoyed a very low level of criminal activity, with 38 reported crimes,  over the year, predominantly theft,  and 27 incidents of anti-social behaviour. RTA figures are no longer included, on the basis that without details of their circumstances they are difficult to interpret. CSO Butcher noted the ongoing concerns regarding speeding in the area around Bransford roundabout. 
The chairman noted the police surgery held monthly in Alfrick village shop and asked if a similar service might be provided in Leigh & Bransford – maybe at The Fold. CSO Butcher agreed to raise the matter with PC Ransome-Williams.
Mr Sharp thanked the CSO for attending and for his contribution to the meeting.
6.  REPORT OF THE CHAIRMAN OF THE PARISH COUNCIL 
The major focus for your Parish Council over the past 12 months has been the consideration of planning applications by developers who see the opportunity to build houses within our two parishes.  There is a window of opportunity open to them as Malvern Hills District Council have failed to provide adequate provision for a 5 year housing supply across the Malvern Hills area and the South Worcestershire development plan is not yet approved.

We have applications submitted for 6 sites covering a total of 126 new homes.  Your council, whilst not opposed to appropriate development, after careful consideration and taking into account the views of local residents have opposed 5 of the applications submitted.  Currently, only one application has been approved - for 53 houses to be built by Cala Homes off Kiln Lane in Leigh Sinton.  An appeal for 10 houses to be built off Hop Pole Green was turned down by the Planning Inspector and an application for 4 houses at Sandlin was withdrawn.  We await the decision by Malvern Hills Council on the remaining 3 applications.

What concerns our community most is that developers are making applications without prior involvement with the Parish Council and therefore are submitting for potential development in areas that we consider entirely unsuitable.  We will continue to oppose developments where we consider it will be detrimental to the community as a whole.

We can have more influence over what and where development takes place once we have completed our Neighbourhood Development Plan. Having gained approval from Malvern Hills Council for the area to be covered by the plan a Steering Committee, under the chairmanship of Peter King, has been developing a questionnaire to be sent to all residents of the two parishes, seeking their views on how our parishes should develop in the future.  This covers not only housing, but employment, transport and community services.  I urge all parishioners to use this opportunity to provide input to the Steering Group to ensure the future development of this community meets their current and future needs.

Once again the weather had a major effect on our community over the winter, impacting on our roads, verges, and water-ways.  The flood scheme at Bransford has been completed and as a result the A4103 outside of the Fox remained passable during the major floods.  However the road was closed again earlier this year on the Leigh Sinton side of the Bank House island.  This was due to a blocked culvert under the road.  We now have access to a Land Drainage Inspector from the South Worcestershire Land Drainage Partnership who together with our excellent Lengthsman, Barry Bennett, is working to ensure all ditches, drains and culverts that result in localised flooding, are cleaned and maintained. 

We have at last started work on the Jubilee garden in Leigh Sinton.  This work was delayed by weather conditions but the basic landscaping has now been completed.  Planting will take place in the autumn to ensure trees, hedges and shrubs have a good chance of establishing themselves.  It is intended to get local children to assist with this work.  The plans include the provision of additional seating and we will offer the opportunity for local people to provide appropriate benches possibly as memorials for loved ones.

Speeding of vehicles through the two parishes is still an ongoing problem.  We have gained support from WCC for a 30 mph through Bransford; the scheme is expected to be implemented by this September.  As a result of contributions from Paul Tuthill, our local WCC councillor we will be providing ‘entrance gates’ on the A4103 on the approaches to Bransford and Leigh Sinton.  And we will be able to purchase our own vehicle activated sign to use throughout the parish.  In the past year we have been able to upgrade the school flashing signs on Stocks Lane.

 We have a new footpath warden, Phil Saunders, an enthusiastic walker. He is now fully qualified by WCC and is working with the Countryside team to ensure obstructions are cleared when they are found.  He will be forming a volunteer footpath group in the coming year and is looking to get local people to regularly walk our many footpaths to ensure they are kept open for all to use.  We have a major problem with 4 x 4 vehicles using the ‘green lanes’ in the parish.  They are causing damage to the lanes and in the past 4 weeks caused damage to the telephone cables feeding Brockamin and Leigh resulting in at least 50 houses and businesses losing their service. If we can identify the vehicles involved the owners will be reported to the police. 

After considerable delay the affordable housing at Bransford has been occupied. Each of the 10 homes is occupied by people who live, work or have local connections with our two parishes.  The quality of the build is excellent and the residents are delighted with their new homes.  We still have an issue to resolved with regard to the earth bund where the new footpath has been constructed

Your Council has again been able to hold the level of precept to £19,408 so no increase in the parish rate. We have been able to support local organisations with grants over the past 12 months. We will be working with Cala Home to ensure the Section 106 monies associated with the Kiln Lane development will be spent on appropriate community recreation facilities. 
I would like to finish by thanking all your Parish Councillors, past and present, for the work they do as members of Leigh & Bransford Parish Council.  We have had three resignations this year, Cherry Hall and David Taylor, who found that the pressures of work prevented them in giving the attention to the Parish Council they felt was required.  Bruce Tasker has also retired as a representative for the Bransford Parish, having served on the Council for the past 7 years.  We therefore have three vacancies on the council.  We currently have two people from Leigh Sinton you have expressed interest in joining the Council and we are seeking a replacement for Bruce from the Bransford parish. I would also like to thank David Hughes and Anthony Warburton our District Councillors and Paul Tuthill, our County Councillor, for their support throughout the year.  Finally I wish to thank Jacqui Barker, the Parish Clerk, for her all efforts over the past year. 

John Sharp

Chair, Leigh and Bransford Parish Council

7.  2012/13 AUDITED STATEMENT OF ACCOUNTS - These were circulated for information.
8.  REPORT OF THE COUNTY COUNCILLOR 
Cllr Tuthill had given his apologies.

9.  REPORTS OF DISTRICT COUNCILLORS 
David Hughes focused on the SWDP and the five year land supply, and the speculative development that was taking place as a result. 
Recycling scheme – has been operating for over a year and over that period recycling rates had increased and the amount of rubbish collected had decreased commensurately. 

Civil parking enforcement – has been operating for over six months and has meant that parking spaces in town are no longer being blocked.

Super-fast broadband is now starting to be rolled out and will come to parts of Leigh Sinton.

He also noted that the public-private partnership with Civica had been successful and will be considered for other council functions.

The floor was then opened up for questions and discussion focussed on the SWDP process. Mr Hughes described the stages that the plan would go through, noting that if all goes to schedule the plan should be adopted and underway by summer 2015. The need for the number of houses planned for Malvern Hills was questioned and Mr Hughes confirmed that since this plan is for the three authorities – Malvern Hills, Worcester City and Wychavon, Malvern Hills are picking up overspill that Worcester City is unable to accommodate. The problem of insufficient infrastructure to support the development was discussed, particularly with regard to roads and the proposed dualing of the southern link road. It was noted that the funding that would come from the infrastructure levy will not be sufficient and additional funds will be needed from central government.
10.  REPORT OF THE PARISH COUNCIL PLANNING COMMITTEE

Stephen Seymour, chairman of the planning committee, had given his apologies. Mr Sharp noted that the main change this year had been the move away from paper copies of planning applications to electronic copies, viewed on a projector screen. 
11.  REPORT OF THE PARISH COUNCIL FOOTPATH WORKING GROUP

It was reported that Phil Saunders had now taken up the role. He hopes to form a volunteer group that will walk the paths and will help with clearance work and way-marking etc. 

Footpaths booklets are still available at £2 each. Mr Saunders plans to update this and the parish council plans to put the information on the website. 

12.  REPORT OF THE AFFORDABLE HOUSING WORKING GROUP 

The chairman reported that the affordable houses in Bransford were now all occupied and all the residents are happy with them.  He noted that there is a need for affordable homes in Leigh Sinton, and this should be met by the Kiln Lane development – 40% of the homes being affordable. The development will also include some one bedroom units and bungalows to meet the needs of the local population. 
13.  REPORT OF THE PARISH LENGTHSMAN
There was no report but the chairman thanked Barry Bennett for all his efforts over the year.
14.  REPORT OF THE NEIGHBOURHOOD PLANNING GROUP
Chairman Peter King had given his apologies but had supplied a progress report noting that a questionnaire was being produced, which would be circulated throughout the parish. He reported that the group was awaiting the revised SWDP as this would affect local opinion and also called for new members to join in and contribute to the group’s work.

15.  OPEN FORUM – DEVELOPMENT IN LEIGH & BRANSFORD

David Hughes noted that the neighbourhood plan is a very important piece of work. Although subordinate to the main plan, it will guide the way the plan is delivered locally.

Mr Tooby made the point that the way planning is going at the moment is unsustainable and creating problems for future generations.  It needs to be more in tune with the local neighbourhood and of low environmental impact – most of the houses built recently were of poor quality and poor design.
The matter was debated, with the consensus being in favour of small infill development at most. It was felt that the Kiln Lane development more than met any local need.

16.  REPORTS FROM PARISH ORGANISATIONS 
The Fold (Report supplied by Mr W Tooby)
May 2014 celebrates The Fold’s 7th year of life as a not for profit Community Interest Company with objects of improving the health of individuals, the community and the planet, and support the local economy. 

In February we held our Fold Council Meeting, which is a forum where all key constituents of the Fold are represented: Therapist’s, Designer Maker/Artist’s, employees, volunteers and Director’s. Our review of highlights for 2013 included: Another successful Blues Festival in July and Earth Fest with its Forgotten Arts in October which really bring the site to life; Charlie’s organic vegetables being sold by Hamps, a year of monthly Covered Markets promoting local produce, planning for a new Care Farm Polytunnel, the Cafe Review Group resulting in clarity around the Fold Café moving forward, 2 funding contracts for the Care Farm, our first 10 day international Permaculture and People course, the volunteers supper, full studios, Green & Away for 6th year, the new Care Farm Classroom, new wooden floor in Cart House, and through it all “Surviving in challenging times”

Some of our challenges included : complicated systems stuff, low harvest,  complexity and timeliness of accounts, financial disappointment for the Fold Café, attrition rate in Care Farm, poor health of staff, working hard for little reward, loss of designer makers Sharon and Shivani, poor footfall over Christmas. 

Other examples of our success in 2013 include:

In the Natural Therapy Centre: we increased room usage. The Bristol College of Massage & Bodywork, Worcester, completed their 5th year of training with a 100% pass rate, they also provided several opportunities for the continuing professional development of trained therapists including Massage and Cancer and Indian Head Massage. There are now regular Women’s Wellbeing Groups being run from the Centre as well as meditation.

Various classes have moved to the Cart House, our new training space and venue, including two weekly yoga classes and the BCMB, which has enabled them to increase their student intake to 20 this year. Betsy Lai has begun beginners and intermediate Qigong and Tai Chi classes. Private bookings, such as weddings and parties have also increased, and we continue to host The Wrekin Trust’s, monthly public ‘Cafe Spiritual’ gatherings. The Wrekin Trust, founded by Sir George Trevelion, has now moved to the Fold and made us their administrative home. 

We welcomed in Robin Holder, the extremely talented River Severn artist & tutor, to join our team of designer makers along with Sue and Chris from the Cake Studio with their amazing celebration cakes. In addition David Hampshire moved from the Café into Studio A with his wines and now local vegetables, cheeses and more.

Karyn is now managing the Fold Café where you will find a broader menu than previously and a new team are running central office functions.

The Care Farm gained 10 accreditations on its improved courses last year and is currently training 9 individuals with significant life challenges. However funding is proving very challenging for this valuable work and so we will be focusing more on the production side of ecologically produced vegetables to ensure sustainability. On a positive note Worcester Roots Volunteers who regularly work with the Care Farm were successful in obtaining a grant to develop a nature trail on the farm. 

Beyond all of this we are working on our development plans for the site which includes things like low impact eco houses and evolving parts of the Fold into an ‘Earth University’ where relearning our true interrelationship with all beings and learning to live with nature are core.

Many thanks to all our customers, visitors, volunteers and staff who all contribute to and help make the Fold work.

If you are interested in anything we do, would like to go on our mailing list, or would like to become more involved in what we do at The Fold, then please contact Janne Tooby or email reception@thefold.org.uk. 
Leigh & Bransford Charities – The charity has made approximately 30 distributions over the past year totalling £2000. Mr Jones noted that if anyone would like to nominate a local resident in need, they should get in contact with him.
Leigh & Bransford Royal British Legion 
Cecil Dee read out a report supplied by chairman Shirley Tasker. Mrs Tasker thanked The Bear & Ragged Staff for providing a venue for meetings and the Christmas meal, and noted highlights in a busy year for the RBL, which had included the 70th anniversary of the Battle of the Atlantic, and anniversaries of the Dambusters and the Korean War. A number of interesting speakers had been enjoyed and the skittles team had won the annual trophy. She also paid tribute to a number of long-standing members who had passed away during the year and closed with a special thank you to the poppy team, who as ever had done an excellent job.
Leigh & Bransford W.I 
Group president June Mason had given her apologies but provided a written report that was read out by John Sharp. Mrs Mason reported on a very successful year, with high attendance numbers at the monthly meetings and other activities.

Over the course of the year members had enjoyed a very wide range of classes and activities. This had included a regular luncheon club, book club, play readings, walks, a wide variety of arts, crafts and cookery and a number of talks and trips. 

She also remembered several valued elderly members who had died during the year.
Mrs Mason closed by confirming that she would be standing down as president to allow a new leader to take over, and thanked the Memorial Hall for use of their amenities for so many enjoyable events over the course of the year. 
1st Leigh Guides
Valda Kane reported on a very busy and successful year for 1st Leigh Guides, with lots of activities, trips, games and badge work. 
The guides had worked hard weeding Bransford play area and did a good job, especially with the bark under the play equipment. 

Meetings away from the hut included exploring local footpaths and Leigh Brook, and trips to the Old Hills and Malvern Hills. A bring a friend evening was a great success and sleepovers at the hut were well attended and fun.

Summer camp was held in Delaware Forest, Cheshire and two successful trip to London were held – one to the Big Gig at Wembley Arena, and another called ‘Back to the Future’ which included visits to the Science Museum and Natural History Museum.

Successful, but very cold winter camps had been held and one senior guide took part in a trip across Europe in the summer with other members from the county, raising the funds with a bag pack in M&S.
She closed by thanking the parish council for their donation, and paying tribute to all the leaders, who give so much time and energy to make the group such a success. 
Leigh Rainbows
Ann Osborne reported that there is currently only six in the group so the budget is very restricted – the focus being on badge work. The Rainbows had also decorated a Christmas tree in the church and enjoyed a sleepover in March.
1st Leigh Scouts
Paul Etheridge reported that it was his last report as group scout leader as he would be standing down after 23 years leading 1st Leigh. His replacement will be Dale Humphries, a long-standing member of the group, heading a team of 15 leaders. 

Over the year the scouts have enjoyed a full programme of activities including camps, residential centres, training sessions and competitions and the annual show – the year’s major fundraiser and a lot of fun for the whole group. 
A lottery grant has made it possible to improve the Scout HQ and purchase new tables and kitchen equipment. Further work will include improvements to car parking and outside lighting. A grant from the parish council enabled the purchase of a new tent. The year had also seen the first female members join the group. 

He closed by thanking the community for its support during his time as GSL and a thank you to the team of leaders who work so hard for the young people of the parish.
St Edburga & St John the Baptist

Jean Colley reported that the vicar, Andrew Bullock, had recently retired and a new Team Vicar was being sought. A new regular organist, Harvey Vivian, is now playing for three services each month and the choir sing on Sundays. Choir practice is on Saturday morning and new members are always welcome, and she thanked the congregation for their enthusiasm and generosity. 
She noted that unfortunately thieves had stolen lead from the roof, and the lightning conductor – quotes are being obtained for both lead and alternative replacements. She thanked the parish council for their grant toward churchyard upkeep and also thanked the volunteers who keep the churchyards mown and tidy.

Sheila Wright gave the meeting a short talk on the sound-post that is being installed in Leigh church. It will have a screen and voice tracks telling the history of the church which dates back to 1100, and the medieval village.

The Chairman thanked all of the group and community representatives for attending and commended them on their achievements over the past year. The meeting then closed with an invitation to all attendees to partake of refreshments.

Signed
..........................................

Dated
..........................................
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